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ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

Area Council

            February 3, 2004

PRESENT:

__x_Arlene Bautista
   __x_Mike Dalton               __x_ Vic Hanson
  __x_Valerie Wagner

____Neal Bennett
   __x_Momi Elliott               __x_ Miriam Ifill           ____ Michele Waller

__x_Bill Benson
   __x_Grace Felarca             __x_ Donna Manno
  ____Lisa Webb

__x_Rocky Bonura
   ____Elizabeth Flores         __x_ Carlos Mena
  ____Dean Whetham

__x_Dan Cahill
   __x_Beverly Gilmore         __x_ Linda Mobley 
  

__x_June Curtis
   __x_Nancy Hammond       ____  Peggy Patterson    










Also Attending:  Bob Gann, Mike D’Amico, Catharina Uebele (for Lisa Webb), Urania Yuan (for Michelle Waller) 

Minutes:  The minutes of October 28 were approved.

Administrative Services Status Report:  Copies of the Planning Status Report for Administrative Services (dated January 5, 2004) were shared with the group for their information and to share with their divisions.  By March this information should be in the computer as part of the Q-builder planning process.  

Bond Facilities Update:  Bob Gann reported that a significant milestone was reached when the Board adopted the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) in December.  A slightly scaled back version of the Facilities Master Plan was also approved and was reviewed with the group.  Changes noted:

· For the Humanities complex replacement, the old buildings in the west portion will be used as swing space until the new three-story building on the east portion is completed.

· The Shop and Technical Arts buildings will be combined and constructed as new.

· The Learning Resources Center (LRC) will be a free-standing building adjacent to the Library building.  The LRC project, as well as the Child Development Center, will only be funded if the bond measure passes in March and the State provides the money.

· There will be an Athletic and Fitness complex, and a jogging track will be built for public use. 

· The 2004 version provides for a north-south orientation to the sports complex.  The current Stadium will be demolished.  

· Every building will be touched in some way.  Levels of scope were developed to assist in categorizing the work to be done.

· Level A- Life Safety Improvements

· Level B – Building Infrastructure 

· Level C – Campus Wide Programming Requirement (change in use)

· Level D – Thermal Envelope           

· Level E – Building Programming Needs (remodel building per occupant requests)

· Level F -  Complete Renovation  (renovate entire space with premium finishes).

· Most buildings will be receive work up to Scope Level C.   

· The west wing of the Administration building will be demolished, and those functions will be moved to the Bookstore/Cafeteria.  The head administrators will stay in the Administration building.  

· Classrooms in the Social Science building will be reduced in size.  

· Information Technology Services (ITS) offices will be probably be moved to the basement of the MCS building and consolidated with those of the service people.

· Plans for a new entrance to Lot H are being developed.  This will help pave the way for a new parking structure in that area.  A drop off zone near the Humanities complex is also planned.  

· The Business building has been reconfigured for better utilization of space.  It will be a multi story building approximately 20% larger. 

Infrastructure: 

· The Central Plant will be in the basement of the Student Services Center.  This will cut piping and structure costs.  

· There will be sufficient storage for current usage materials in each building; however, archival storage will not be in the same building.  Vic noted that the long-range goal is to eliminate paper and to use an imaging system to store documents.

· There will be a new substation for primary electric distribution.

· There are no changes to the equipment component.

· Tunnels for power distribution are not possible due to budget constraints.

· The most notable change is the repositioning of the Stadium. 

· The transition from the 2003 to the 2004 plan will be presented at the next Board meeting.  

Public Contract Code 3400:  In response to comments made in a previous meeting regarding the procurement of equipment, Bob Gann shared copies of Public Contract Code 3400 with the group.  The legal restrictions of the code are very specific.   Objectives of the Code:  

1. to clarify law

2. to protect the public from misuse of public funds    

3. to provide all qualified bidders a fair opportunity to compete for public work

4. to eliminate favoritism, fraud and corruption in awarding of public contracts

Provisions of the Code:

1. According to the code, no district or public entity can so specific in its bidding language that it limits who can bid or calls for a specific brand.  This is why ECC has to provide a range of products that could be serviceable.

Exceptions to the Code:

1. to do a field test

2. to match other products already in use (for example – a key system)    

Frozen positions:  Copies of the January 6 and February 2, 2004, versions of the Positions Recommended for Exemption From Freeze memo were shared with the group.  Noted:

· The January 6 memo is the listing used as a basis for Cabinet discussion.  Another review will not be done until March 3 (after the bond election); consequently, the list can be modified until then.   

· The February 2 memo reflects changes to the Administrative Services section due to vacancies in ITS.  These include the Network Supervisor position, 2 currently frozen positions, 1 new vacancy (User Support Technician-HR) and two retirements expected in April/May.  With the large number of vacancies in this area, they will not be able to keep up with campus needs, and the desire for ITS support is campus wide.   

· The vice presidents will make their recommendations to the president regarding positions, and these will include part-time temporary help.  An example would be temporary custodians to fill many vacancies.   A full-time trainer is also desirable, but hiring a part-time employee is a fall-back position. 

· Janet’s position will be frozen.  Discussion will take place in late March or early April (including Janet) to determine how to handle the situation.  Vic noted that he doesn’t want to divide the division.  

· If the bond measures do not pass, cuts of at least 10% or more (approximately $8 million) should be expected.  This would not only wipe out the reserves but would also make additional cuts necessary.

Insurance Benefits Committee:  Copies of the Health Benefits Committee’s RFP Process Timeline for their decision-making process were shared with the group.  It was noted that the activities of the committee were very controversial last year, and it is hoped that they have left that baggage behind and will be working together this year.  The main issue was the president’s appointment of Phil Knypstra to the committee.  Some bargaining unit members argue that members have to be current employees (Phil is a retired professor and a former member of the committee).  Another area of contention is that some bargaining unit members don’t want to continue with ECC’s current consultants (Keenan and Associates) and may bring in a third consultant.  It was noted that the Federation already has a consultant of their own who advises them and comes to the meetings; however, last year the bargaining unit members voted against their consultant’s recommendation. 

The committee will begin meeting twice a month (the first and third Tuesdays of each month) for next five months in order to carefully consider all information so they can make an informed decision.  Their goal is to get the best coverage (at least the same coverage we have now or hopefully better) at the lowest rates, and they want input from the entire campus.  It was noted that a lot of research was done before the committee decided to go to the CalPERS program five years ago.

Health benefits are a hot issue - the grocery store strike is a case in point.  An added complication at ECC is that the cost of health benefits has an impact on the salary schedule, which changes the priorities for some.  Everyone needs to become involved because everyone is affected; however, those present claimed they haven’t heard anything from their representatives on this committee and don’t even know who they are.  It was noted that the committee representatives are Carol Quiroz, Michelle Whiting, Vicki Mack, Linda Olsen, and Charlotte Thompson, and any input or feedback on this topic should be given to them.  The ongoing problem in the shared governance process – that of representatives from various committees not communicating back to their constituency – was discussed.   It was reported that some members of the Health Benefits Committee feel they don’t have to survey their constituents and can vote as they themselves choose to.  

Vic noted that even if Phil Knypstra doesn’t continue as a committee member, he will remain as a consultant to the committee because he has the ability and desire to do the detailed research needed to make an informed decision.  Also, since 20% of those in the benefits program are retirees, it was felt that it was important for them to have a voice on the committee.

Budget:  Copies of the December 4 memo and Preliminary Budget were shared with the group.  This document was presented to the Board in December.   It was noted that at the end of 2003-04, the ending balance represents a 5% reserve plus $3.6 million.  Also noted:

Income:

· Growth is not budgeted.

· PFE funds have been adjusted downward.

Appropriations:

· No increases are planned for medical benefits for 2005-06.  Increases in dental insurance and workers’ comp have been provided.

· Funding of the PERS program has increased for 2004-05, and it is rumored to be going even higher in the following year.

· The biggest change is the $600,000 increase in the interfund transfer to support the scheduled maintenance program.  These are matching money requirements for state funds. 

· All block grant money will be going for library materials (none for scheduled maintenance).

· Due to cutbacks in spending and no mid-year cuts, ECC will end this year in a good position.

· At this time, the budget for 2004-05 is balanced, with a bit above reserve.  

· ECC just received word that its faculty obligation is only 340 faculty members – 8 less than expected.

· If the bond doesn’t pass, reductions will have to come from salary and benefits categories.

· One of the president’s goals is to avoid layoffs; this is one of the reasons vacant positions have not been filled.  

· The Preliminary Budget is based on continued funding at the current level.

Division Reports

· Urani Yuan:  ECCE ratified their contract, and it will go to the next Board meeting.

· Carlos Mena:  Tim Maschler came back Friday.

· Nancy Hammond:  The Food Task Force is meeting next week.  

· Momi Elliott:  Thanks to Facilities for the work involved in the carpeting and painting of the Accounting Office  - it looks and smells good.  

· Donna Manno  

· Copies of the Flex Day schedule for February 11 were shared with the group.  Classified staff members are invited to attend the morning session and can attend any workshop their managers will approve.  

· ECC recently purchased Omni software for content management of the Web.  This will allow divisions to update their own Web sites.

· Mike D’Amico  

· They have been doing required credit training of officers during the break and writing grants to get funds for various projects.  

· Nancy Hammond joined the parking committee.       

· A new law effective this January prohibits smoking within 20 feet of doors and windows.  In order to facilitate compliance, they have moved ashtrays away from building and will put up  some signs.

· June Curtis:  To date, forty-seven Civic Center contracts have been written.  June is one of the busiest months due to the large number of high school graduations held in the Marsee Auditorium, and a committee has been formed to deal with the problems encountered during these events.

Meeting adjourned at 10:07.    
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